The Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of Avon held a meeting on Thursday, January 26, 2017, at the Avon Town Hall.  Present were Ames Shea, Vice Chair, Chester Bukowski, Mackenzie Johnson, and Alternates Thomas McNeill and Francesco Lupis.  Absent were Eric Johansen, Chair, Drew Bloom, and Alternate Vi Smalley.  Also present was John McCahill, Planning and Community Development Specialist.

Ms. Shea called the meeting to order at 7:29 pm.

PUBLIC HEARING
January 26, 2017
Ms. Shea read the Application of Ashley L. and Kelly L. Shapiro, owners/applicants; requesting from the Avon Zoning Regulations, Sections IV.A.6 and III C., a two-foot variance from the 25-foot side yard setback to permit a front addition and a four-foot variance from the 25-foot side yard setback to permit a rear addition to a non-conforming dwelling, located at 27 Wheeler Road in an R40 Zone.  Ms. Shea also read all the relative information contained in the application file.

Mr. Shapiro explained that the house, as it stands, is already past the side yard setback line.  It doesn’t make sense to add to the other side of the house because the living room and dining room are at that end of the house.  He stated that it makes more sense to keep the bedrooms and the bathrooms together.  If they were to add on vertically, they would still require a variance because that part of the house is already past the side yard setback.  They are looking to extend the house to accommodate their growing family, to include another bedroom and a bathroom.  Mr. Shapiro explained that he and his wife bought the house with the intention of extending it when the time arose, but they weren’t aware of where the house was located with regards to the property line and setbacks.
Ms. Shea stated that there is language in the paperwork that does say that Mr. and Mrs. Shapiro were unaware that the house, as it stands, violates the zoning regulations.  She asked Mr. McCahill if this was accurate.  Mr. McCahill stated that the house does not technically violate the zoning regulations, as it was constructed in 1949, but said that it predates the zoning regulations that are now in place.  It is considered a legal, non-conforming structure.  He said that it may not have been until the Shapiros actually did the survey that they discovered the encroachments.
Ms. Shea asked Mr. McCahill if notices were given to the adjacent property owners.  Mr. McCahill confirmed that yes, the abutters were notified, and so was the Town of Simsbury.  He explained that any time there is an application within 500 feet of the Town line they are required to notify the Town Clerk of the pending application.
Ms. Shea noted, for the record, that there is a letter of support on file from Carol & Thomas Koehler, 14 Wheeler Road.  She asked where they were located in relation to the Shapiros.  To which, the Shapiros answered that the Koehlers live directly across the street from their house, in Simsbury.
Mr. Shapiro stated that he has two more letters of support, one from their neighbors diagonally across the street, and one from the neighbors directly behind their house.  He presented the letters to be included in the file on record.

Ms. Shea looked over the letters: one from the Palmers at 46 Wheeler Road in Simsbury, and one from Brian & Janet Cavanaugh at 42 Moravia Road in Avon.
Ms. Shea asked if there was anyone else here to speak on behalf of this application.

Jeanne Fish identified herself as the property owner at 21 Wheeler Road.
Mr. McCahill presented copies of Ms. Fish’s letter, at this time, to the members of the Board.

Ms. Shea stated, for the record, that the letter was an agreement that would be filed as a deed restriction.  It was signed by Jeanne Fish, as well as Ashely & Kelly Shapiro, and it was witnessed by Brian Karpe.  The deed restriction states that “No mechanical device or equipment, including but not limited to heat exchangers, compressors, generators, air conditioner units or heat pumps shall be installed or placed on the East face of the building or on the property East of the structure”.  Ms. Shea asked if this was the side facing Ms. Fish’s property, which Ms. Fish confirmed it to be.
Ms. Shea asked if the petitioners were comfortable with this restriction, to which the Shapiros replied that there were no objections.

Mr. McCahill noted for the record that Ms. Fish had come in a couple days ago and talked about filing the deed restriction on the Land Records.  He had suggested to her that she wait until after the Board makes a decision on this application before doing so.

Ms. Fish stated that she took Mr. McCahill’s advice and would wait until the decision was made before filing it on the Land Records.

Mr. McCahill noted that the Town Clerk had reviewed the document and had no issues with it.  Ms. Fish confirmed that the Town Clerk had no issues, and had told her to just come back to file it once a decision had been reached.  
Mr. McCahill stated that he did not think it would be appropriate to encumber the land before the Board acted on the application.  Ms. Shea agreed because in the document, they are referencing an addition that technically has not yet been approved.
Dr. Lupis asked how much space there would be between the proposed addition of the house and the property line.  To which, Mr. Shapiro answered that it should be clearly outlined in the surveyor’s paperwork, which is on file.  Ms. Shea looked at the plot plan and determined that it would be approximately 24 feet on the front side, and just shy of 22 feet on the rear side.
There being no further input, the public hearing portion of the meeting was closed.
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Mr. Johnson motioned to GRANT, seconded by Mr. McNeill, the Application of Ashley L. and Kelly L. Shapiro, owners/applicants; requesting from the Avon Zoning Regulations, Sections IV.A.6 and III C., a two-foot variance from the 25-foot side yard setback to permit a front addition and a four-foot variance from the 25-foot side yard setback to permit a rear addition to a non-conforming dwelling, located at 27 Wheeler Road in an R40 Zone.
The motion received unanimous approval.
Reason – The granting of the variance will be in harmony with the purpose and intent of these regulations, will accomplish substantial justice and will not be injurious to the neighborhood or otherwise detrimental to the public health, safety, and welfare.
Hardship – To deny would deprive the owner of a reasonable use of the property.
Mr. McCahill noted, for the record, that the next regularly scheduled meeting will be February 23, 2017.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 7:39 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Sitara Gnanaguru, Clerk
